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February 2024 Newsletter 
 
Welcome to our first Newsletter for 2024.  
 

To kick off the first newsletter of the year we 
have included a media report and photos 
taken during the Join the Fun Day event at 
Rhyll Park, which saw some 1,500 locals 
enjoying the sun, the music, the food, the 
entertainment and the park on January 26. 
We acknowledge the Australia Day Council 
for their support in making the event 
possible. 

During the holiday period, we gratefully 
accepted the donation of a number of very interesting 
donations, including the Produce Register which is an 
inventory book used by Tom Beaton who managed, and 
then purchased, the Cowes Supermarket (located where 
ALDI is now). This Produce Register gives an example of 
the measurements and the costs (all in pounds, shillings 
and pence) of various goods ‒ a wonderful insight into our 
life on the island over sixty years ago. 

We also received a donation of a wonderful book written 
by Warwick Nelson, titled ʻScotland to the Islandʼ on the 
Miller family who were early settlers who selected land in 
the vicinity of Kitty Miller Bay. 

Anticipation is growing as we prepare to transition our 
administrative operations from the Genealogical Society's rooms to the new research room 
at the Cultural Centre (Bernnineit). We've finalized lease agreements and partnership 
agreements with the Bass Coast Shire Council, and now await the formal handover, 
including the keys, to facilitate the move. Alongside our administration, a significant 
portion of our artifacts will also be housed in the compactus installed in our research room. 
Any remaining items that cannot be accommodated in the compactus will be stored in a 
facility in Cowes. We look forward to sharing more details at our next General Meeting, 
scheduled for Thursday, March 21st, at the Phillip Island RSL. The meeting will 
commence with lunch in the Bistro at 12 noon. 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 

  

VAN: A5239 
President: Doug Waugh  0435 785 744 
Secretary: Pamela Rothfield  0418 368 607 

www.phillipislandhistory.org.au 

PO Box 816, Cowes 3922      hello@phillipislandhistory.org.au 

During the summer break, the Society's committee has diligently worked on implementing 
our plan to boost revenue, with a focus on achieving self-sufficiency. This will enable us 
to create engaging temporary exhibits. This year, we commemorate the 150th anniversary 
of Cowes Primary School No. 1282 and the 101st anniversary of the Warley Bush Nursing 
Hospital in December. The Society will honour these milestones with exhibitions 
throughout the year, including a presence at the Cowes Primary School Fete on March 
9th. We look forward to reconnecting with as many members as possible at the Cowes 
Primary School Fete ‒ see attached flyer. 

As a component of our income generation initiative, we're exploring the prospect of 
organizing a film night. We're collaborating with the Bass Coast Shire Council to identify 
an appropriate film. Stay tuned for further details. 

Next Saturday (24th February) we're delighted to welcome the Frankston U3A to our 
Museum and research room. They'll be treated to a concise history of Phillip Island's 
milestones. This marks our inaugural venture into such presentations in our new premises, 
and we're eager to organize more throughout the upcoming year. 

Attached to this Newsletter is also a flyer for an Open Day at the historic Harewood Home 
which is located near Tooradin Airfield. The following is a summary of the significance of 
the building according to Heritage Victoria: 

Harewood at Tooradin was built in 1865-8 on a sandy rise on the eastern shore of Western Port 
Bay for pastoralist William Lyall to plans drawn up by the Melbourne architect of Italian origin, 
Alessandro Martelli. It replaced an earlier cottage on Lyall's run. Lyall was born in Scotland, 
migrated to Port Phillip by way of Van Diemen's Land in 1847, and took up several pastoral 
runs throughout the colony. He was also a partner in a leading Melbourne firm of stock agents. 
He had made plans in 1858 to build a house here to use as a hunting lodge on his 30,000 hectare 
run, but there is no evidence that Harewood was used as anything other than a family home. 
During the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries Harewood was the centre of social life 
in the Western Port district, and notable guests, including Lord Hopetoun, Governor of Victoria 
and later the first Australian Governor-General, and his wife, were entertained there. Lyall was 
a prominent member of the Acclimatisation Society and introduced here Australia's first hares 
(which gave the name to the property), as well as partridges, deer, pheasants, shaggy highland 
cattle and various plant species.  
His interests were wide ranging: he also imported pedigree English cattle, sheep and horses for 
breeding; he attempted oyster culture in Western Port in 1873; he imported a brick-making 
machine in 1876 to supply the district with bricks; and he lost money in unsuccessful attempts 
to drain the Koo Wee Rup swamps, including giving the Lang Lang River its first outlet to 
Western Port Bay. Lyall and his family were closely connected with the final years of the local 
Bunarong tribe, and Jimmy and Eliza, the last full-blood members of the tribe, lived in the room 
at the end of the stables during their later years. Lyall's descendants lived in the house until the 
1960s. 
Harewood at Tooradin is a large picturesque, stuccoed brick house. The front part consists of 
two separate single storey hipped roofed sections with a separately roofed hall between. The 
hall originally had a hipped roof and a small porch; by 1890 it had a gable with decorative 
bargeboards and a larger gabled porch also with bargeboards. The hall is a feature of the 
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design and was originally covered with glass, which was partly replaced by timber in the 1880s; 
the hall was originally decorated with large pot plants. The rear of the house consists of a two 
storeyed L-shaped section, with a small porch over the back door and a two storey timber 
verandah on the side facing the bay. The roof is of corrugated iron. Several pieces of the original 
furniture, much of it made to order for Lyall in England, remain in the house. Most of the 
original outbuildings have been demolished, but the weatherboard stables have survived. The 
stable building is likely to incorporate the original hut on the site, built by Edwin Cockayne in 
about 1850. 

 
Given that the above summary includes a reference to Eliza, one of the last of the local 
Bunurong people, I have included a ʻBit of History on Peter and Elizaʼ - the same Eliza who 
is mentioned in the above summary, who also worked on the Island for John McHaffie in 
the 1850s. 
 

We welcome two new members with open arms. 
Warwick Nelson a descendant of the Miller family 
above has produced a beautiful book on the family 
which he has donated to the Historical Society ‒ 
available for members to enjoy. 
We also welcome Leeston McNab, who is the 
daughter of William Theodore Hopkins, (1914 ‒ 2011) 
who purchased the sheep farm ʻVentnor Parkʼ on 

Phillip Island in 1967. William came to Phillip Island after encouragement from his brother 
Dr. Don Hopkins, a well-known and loved local. Leeston returned to the Island in 
September last year after an absence of 35 years and we are glad to have her back!  
Enjoy. 
Pamela Rothfield 
 

March is the month of our first General Meeting of 
the Society for 2024, which will take place at the 
Phillip Island RSL on Thursday 21st March at 12 noon. 
Lunch can be ordered individually at the Bistro 
servery and the meeting will follow in the ANZAC 
Room. Whilst RSVP is not essential ‒ it would be good 
to have an idea of numbers who can attend. Please 

RSVP to Judy Gittus on: jgittus43@gmail.com or call Judy on 0417 390 885. 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 

  

VAN: A5239 
President: Doug Waugh  0435 785 744 
Secretary: Pamela Rothfield  0418 368 607 

www.phillipislandhistory.org.au 

PO Box 816, Cowes 3922      hello@phillipislandhistory.org.au 

  

THE ADVERTISER  |   Wednesday, January 31, 20241 2

Happy Australians Day!     Refl ect. Respect. Celebrate. Happy Australians Day!     Refl ect. Respect. Celebrate.

Caroline Talbot from Ne-
whaven has been awarded the 
Medal of the Order of Australia 
(OAM) at this year’s Australia 
Day honours. The OAM is in 
recognition of her service to the 
community through an extraor-
dinary lifetime of volunteering.

Caroline’s decades of ser-
vice were previously recog-
nised when she was named Bass 
Coast’s Citizen of the Year in 
2011, but even so, she’s uncom-
fortable in the limelight, and 
admits to being slightly embar-
rassed by the latest honour.

Of her many volunteer posi-
tions, she said “you just do them, 
because someone needs to do it.”

She decided to accept the 
OAM to bring greater recogni-
tion of the contribution volun-
teers make to the community, 
and hopefully encourage others 
to get involved.

“I believe Australia has one 
of the highest volunteer bases in 
the world, and Victoria is right up 
there, per capita,” Caroline said.

“It gives you a reason to get up 
in the morning, and to get out of 
the house,” she said of her many 
volunteering roles.

“At the end of the day, you 
have a feeling of self-worth. You 
can tell yourself, today I helped a 
lot of people.”

Caroline’s volunteer roles have 
included several positions on the 
board of the Bendigo Bank, and 
the Bass Coast Health Advisory 
Committee, as well as being a 
member of the Royal Victorian 
Honorary Justice Association.

She’s been a volunteer for the 
Phillip Island Visitor Informa-
tion Centre and a member and 
committee member of Phillip Is-

land Patchworkers, the Newhav-
en Hall Committee and Probus, 
as well as volunteering at Ne-
whaven Primary School.

She’s still an active volunteer 
for the San Remo Op Shop and 
a member of the Sisters and Mis-
ters Choir.

For more than a decade she 
was part of Scouts and in the 
1980s was the Volunteer Radio 
Operator, for Westernport Safety 
Council at Newhaven Yacht Club.

Lifelong
Her commitment to volunteering 
began at an early age.

“My mum was a guide leader 
and doing a badge was my first 
stint in volunteering,” Caroline 
said, recalling she was around 
17 at the time, and made weekly 
visits to a local girls’ home.

Before she married her hus-
band Bruce, Caroline was a Cub 
leader with scouts, an organisation 
she had a 21-year association with.

When the couple moved to 
Phillip Island, Caroline contin-
ued volunteering with Cubs at 
Bass, as there was no group on 
the island and she was a founder 
of the Newhaven scouts group.

Through Bruce, she got in-
volved with the Newhaven Yacht 
club, including volunteer cater-
ing and later becoming the radio 
operator.

When her two sons started 
kindergarten, Caroline went 
along to a meeting.

“Before I knew it, I was the 
secretary, because I had an ad-
ministration background.”

As the boys progressed to 
school, Caroline said there were 
roles on school council, before 
she successfully applied for an 

administration support role 
with the Education Department, 
working with three local pri-
mary schools – Newhaven, San 
Remo and Dudley.

That role lasted for 25 years, 
and she continued volunteering at 
Newhaven Primary when it ended.

During this time, she also 
studied to become a Justice of the 
Peace (JP) after seeing an ad in the 
paper. Since retiring, she’s been 
involved as a JP in the document 
signing centre in Wonthaggi.

When the local Bendigo Bank 
started 20 years ago, Caroline 
was asked to join the board after 
one of the original directors re-
signed.

She remained on the board 

for 19 years.
“That was one of the best jobs.
“I was on the sponsorship 

committee and part of the group 
that gave away the money.”

She was also involved in the 
tertiary scholarships, which she 
said were “lifechanging for a lot 
of kids”.

“Without that, they wouldn’t 
have been able to go onto uni-
versity.”

With all she’s given to the 
community, Caroline said her 
volunteer roles have also given 
her so much.

“It’s such a feeling of self-
worth. You’re helping people and 
helping your community and 
knowing that you are valued.

“In many of the roles you had 
to do training; directors’ cours-
es, first aid training. You were 
constantly learning and being 
enriched by it all.

“When I volunteered at the 
Visitor Information Centres for 
10 years, I met people from all 
over the world, and helped them 
navigate our island.

“I was always going to visit 
different places. I’d lived here for 
years, but there were some plac-
es I’d never been to.

“My husband Bruce used to 
joke and say I’d go to work at 
the Visitor Information Centres 
to tell people where to go,” she 
smiled.

She’s immensely proud of her 
involvement in the development 
of the new wing of the Wonthag-
gi Hospital and the Urgent Care 
Centre in Cowes, through her 
role on the Hospital Advisory 
Committee.

Caroline hopes her OAM will 
inspire others to give back to 
their community, and “put them-
selves forward to volunteer”.

“There are so many outlets 
for volunteers. The CFA and SES 
are calling for volunteers to help 
with administration.

“Whatever skills you have, 
there is a role there for every-
body.”

Leading by example, Caroline 
is still playing her part, and firm-
ly believes in staying connected 
with her community.

“I always have three or four 
things on the go at the one time.

“I am not sitting at home. I’d 
much rather be out doing some-
thing.

“Humans are social beings. 
We need contact.”

Caroline scores OAM in Australia Day honours

Caroline Talbot from Newhaven has been awarded the Medal of the Order of Aus-
tralia (OAM) in recognition of her service to the community through an extraordi-
nary lifetime of volunteering.

The Australia Day event at 
Rhyll Park was a resound-
ing success, with around 1500 
people attending across the 
day.

Organised by the Phillip 
Island and District Histori-
cal Society and supported by 
the Rotary Club of Phillip Is-
land and San Remo, the event 
transformed Rhyll Park into 
a vibrant hub of excitement 
and camaraderie, offering a 
delightful family day packed 
with live music, activities for 
the kids, and a free sausage 
sizzle alongside other deli-

cious treats. 
Organisers said the theme 

“Reflect, Respect and Cele-
brate” set the tone for the day 
encapsulating the essence of 
the Historical Society’s mis-
sion, “emphasizing the pride 
in reflecting on the rich his-
tory, respecting the legacy of 
predecessors, and celebrating 
the beauty of our island home”.

The support of the Austra-
lian Government, through the 
National Australia Day Council, 
was acknowledged as a valu-
able contribution for the day.

The free sausage sizzle, a 

quintessential part of Aus-
tralian celebrations, drew a 
crowd ably assisted by the 
fabulous music provided by lo-
cal bands Island Jazz and Slip 
Shot.

The Historical Society’s 
commitment to preserving 
and sharing the diverse his-
tory of the community is evi-
dent in the Society’s museum 
exhibits currently on display 
in Berninneit, the Cowes Cul-
tural Centre, which added a 
dimension of historical en-
richment to the Australia Day 
experience.

Community flocked to share the fun

Karen Brunetti with David, Bree and Gracie Pascolo – visiting their mum, a Cowes local.

Brian Morris, Rob Robertson, Graeme Turner, Tony and Lee Hochkins, Bill Young, Syd Hadley and Gary Simmons were kept 
busy at the popular free sausage sizzle provided by Rotary.

Rhyll locals John Jansson (from the historical society of Phillip Island), Keith Nor-
man, Lillian Heflingers and Leonie Norman at the Australia Day event in Rhyll Park.
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The CEO of Bass Coast 
Health (BCH) Jan Child received 
the Medal of the Order of Austra-
lia (OAM) at this year’s Australia 
Day honours.

Jan was nominated for her ser-
vice to community health.

The CEO of Bass Coast Health 
since 2016, she has overseen the 
expansion of Wonthaggi Hospi-
tal, the establishment of the Ur-
gent Care Centre in Cowes and 
the future Phillip Island commu-
nity hospital – due to open in late 
2024.

A former registered nurse, and 
surveyor on the Australian Coun-
cil of Healthcare Services, Jan 
has held a range of roles within 
the Victorian Department of 
Health and Human Services, in-
cluding at Peninsula Health, Al-
fred Health, Community Health 
and various alcohol and drug 
agencies.

“I watched my grandma die a 
terrible death when I was 13, and 
decided to become a nurse,” Jan 
said.

“I’ve also had one career goal 
during my nursing career which 
was to make a difference.

“I grew up in a very small town 
called Serviceton (40 people) with 
parents who had a huge work 
ethic. I went to Horsham to train 
as a nurse, and then came to Mel-
bourne, and have worked in pub-
lic health all that time – 43 years.

“I truly believe in the public 
health system – I have never had 
private health insurance because 
if the public health system is 
working well, and you are sick, 
you should get the care you need.

“We don’t always get it right, 
but the people who work in public 

health are in my view, extraordi-
nary people who come to work to 
do their best.”

Jan admitted to being “a bit 
embarrassed” to receive the 
OAM.

“It’s fair to say, when I got the 
email to say I was nominated, 
I was really chuffed, and then 
thought I wouldn’t accept it, be-
cause it might be interpreted as 
me being a bit full of myself,” she 
said.

“My husband changed my 
mind. He reminded me that his 
mum, Joan Child, had also been 
nominated, and she was also 
going to decline but decided not 
to, because she wanted to show 
that a widowed housewife who 
cleaned houses to raise her five 
young boys, could make a differ-
ence.”

Achievements
But she said it was important to 
note her achievement at BCH 
were the results of work by a 
huge team of people.

“I feel really lucky to have 
landed this gig.

“I’m humbled and honestly, I’ve 
been so privileged to work with 
such amazing group of people.

“BCH has done an amazing 
job growing our services and 
improving our care, and in the 
main, we do a good job at pro-
viding the community with local 
public services.

“I’ve been so lucky to lead this 
work, and so fortunate to have 
had a brilliant Board, Executive, 
and staff group who all have 
wanted the same.

“We have also been hugely 
blessed to have the support of 

our extraordinary community 
who donate hours of their time, 
and their money, and give con-
structive feedback when we get it 
wrong, and lovely feedback when 
we get it right.

“I always says our staff are dif-
ferent and special, and I think it’s 
because they are working in their 
community, looking after their 
friends and neighbours,” Jan con-
tinued.

“I’ve worked in a lot of places 
and the staff here are amazing.

“And I’ve been so lucky to 
work in a community that cares 
so much about health.”

Community support
Jan gave a special mention to 

PIMHAG (the Phillip Island Med-
ical and Hospital Action Group 
established in 2009 after the clo-
sure of Warley Hospital) for its 
long and relentless campaign 
for Phillip Island health services, 
which finally saw the establish-
ment of the Urgent Care Centre 
and now a community hospital 
under construction.

“PIMHAG advocated so 
strongly. They were angry be-
cause we hadn’t done the right 
thing (for the island) and so they 
should have been.

“Our job as public health 
people is to make sure that we 
hear what the community want 
and respond, and keep them in-
formed about what we are doing.”

She also praised the staff at 
BCH for their work during Covid.

“There was amazing work 
done and the community got be-
hind us.

“The BCH staff have been so 
agile, and resilient, and compas-
sionate during that time. And 
without wanting to sound pa-
ternalistic, I couldn’t be more 
proud of them, and the difference 
they have made in the last seven 
years.”

While she doesn’t know who 
nominated her for the award, she 
said “I can tell from what they 
wrote that it’s people who have 
followed the BCH journey”.

“They too must be really proud 
of what we have achieved, so I 
humbly accepted the award, on 
behalf of them, and the 1200 plus 
BCH staff, 300 plus volunteers, 
the Board, and the many com-
munity members who have sup-
ported BCH.

“I also accept it gratefully with 
my mum and dad in my mind.

“They worked so hard rais-
ing our family, and they gave us 
the best childhood, and taught us 
some strong principles and val-
ues that have helped me along 
the way.

“My 92-year-old mum will be 
really proud.”

She said she hoped her OAM 
would raise awareness of the 
work being done in the public 
health system and the challenges 
it faces.

“It is tough in public health 
at the moment – not just here, 
but worldwide – as there are not 
enough staff.

“The team here is doing their 
absolute best.”

The CEO of Bass Coast Health (BCH) Jan Child received the Medal of the Order of 
Australia (OAM) for her service to community health.

Service to community health recognised

George Bird 
receives OAM
George Bird of Inverloch received the Medal of 
the Order of Australia (OAM) for service to the 
Wonthaggi community.

His contribution included multiple roles 
with Wonthaggi Lions Club (where he has 
been a Charter Member since 1961) and serv-
ing as Lions District Governor.

He was a founding member of the Lance 
Creek Tennis Club and Wonthaggi Orchid So-
ciety, a board member of the Wonthaggi Angli-
can Church and a donor for the pony club.

A Freemasons member since 1957, he was 
also Bass Coast’s co-citizen of the year in 
2009, and an honorary member of Rotary in 
2011-2012

Silverleaves locals Roslyn and Adrian Mitchell with Chris and Rod Andrews and 
Sue Simmons visiting from Canberra.

Visiting from Bayswater North and taking advantage of the 
beautiful face painting on offer, Lily and Elena.

Rhyll locals Bianca Rainer and daughter Isla with Michael Ash-
croft and children Harvey and Eloise. On stilts is Bonnie Stoll 
from Nova Star Productions. More photos at pisra.com.au

Visitors from Melbourne Rosie Monteleone and Michael 
Cefai with Rhyll local Dave Canny and Kensani from Ventnor.

Bev Park, Karinda Parkinson, Lynne and Martin Saunders and Ken Whitbread 
came along to the Australia Day celebrations at Rhyll Park.
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HAREWOOD
HERITAGE DAY

3300 South Gippsland Highway - KOO WEE RUP

(Next to Tooradin Airfield)

 SUNDAY 7th APRIL 2024  10am - 3pm

Proudly 

Sponsored By

ENTRY: $15 Adult, $10 Concession

$40 Family (2 adults/2 concessions)

Proceeds to Koo Wee Rup Regional Health Service

• Tours of Harewood House & Environmental Walks
of Grounds

• Local Historical Displays
• Traditional Trades & Craft demonstration
• Historic Cars and Vintage Machinery

Period Costumes
Food Stalls
Live Entertainment
Plus Much More...

Information: Bev Edwards  

PH: 0400 584 235  Email: harewoodcharityday@gmail.com

MOONEY & CO                    Real Estate Cranbourne
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A Bit of History on Peter and Eliza; 
the last of the Local Bunurong Mob  

 

Peter was born on Bunurong country in c. 1834, the year prior to John Batmanʼs 
exploration of the area which we now know as the 
northern suburbs of Melbourne. Thereafter 
colonisation occurred apace and within five years 
the land on the Yarra once occupied by the 
Bunurong/Boonwurrung people was 
unrecognisable having been transformed into the 
town of Melbourne (image left).  

By the 1850s due to European colonialization, 
most Bunurong/Boonwurrong people in the 
Western Port area had died or been displaced, 
and those remaining withdrew to the Mordialloc 
Aboriginal Reserve which was established in 
1852 encompassing 337 hectares (832 acres) 
alongside the Mordialloc Creek and Port Phillip 
Bay. Mordy yallock (yallock meaning 'creek' in 

Boonwurrung language) was a favourite traditional camping ground for the first 
nationʼs people, offering food sources such as wild fowl in the low-lying areas of 
Carrum Swamp, and fish which came to spawn in the creek.  
According to Heritage Frankston (Frankston Library), in 1852 Peter and Eliza had built 

a mia mia (a temporary shelter made of bark, 
branches, leaves and grass) on the site adjoining the 
present site of the Frankston Mechanics Hall.  

It seems that Peter and Eliza (pictured left) moved 
from Frankston to Phillip Island, where they found 
employment with John McHaffie who had the 
leasehold on the entire island. The duration of their 
tenure with McHaffie is unclear, but according to 
McHaffieʼs daughter Anna (married name Hardy), 
born in 1867, Peter and Eliza lived on the island 
during her father's time and worked for him for many 
years. Anna recalled learning from her parents that 
Peter's responsibilities included shooting crows that 
threatened newborn lambs. Based on Annaʼs 
recollections, it is understood that Peter and Eliza 

were on Phillip Island in the 1850s, as they were both in Melbourne by the early 

Collins St in 1839. Watercolour by W. 
Knight 
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1860s. Notably, their association with McHaffie was significant enough for them 
to adopt the McHaffie surname as their own. 
Photographic evidence depicts Peter (below) in a Victorian-era home wearing 
distinctly European attire, complete with a hat and leather shoes. This suggests 
that McHaffie may have also trained him for indoor responsibilities. 
Following their departure from McHaffie's 
employ, both Peter and Eliza faced a 
challenging path. Instances of alcohol abuse 
led them to court in Melbourne, though they 
were consistently discharged the following day. 
In 1872 Mr J. Randell, responsible for the people 
in the Mordialloc Reserve, reported to the Board 
of Protection of Aboriginals that he had only four 
aboriginals under his charge receiving aid. These 
included Peter and Eliza McGaffey (sic.) and King 
Jimmy and Nancy Dunbar. In his report Mr 
Randell mentions that Peter hunts but had a 
dependence on alcohol. He states, “Their 
greatest happiness is perfect liberty to roam free 
and unconstrained. There are some good traits in 
their character, for instance, they are perfectly 
harmless, and thoroughly trustworthy and 
honest.” 
Peter died in the Alfred Hospital on 27 September 1874 aged about 40 from 
pulmonary tuberculosis.  On his death certificate his last name is shown as McHaffie.  
Eliza (b. c. 1822) died on 28 February 1877 at the age of 55 and is buried in the 
Cheltenham Pioneer Cemetery.  

Jimmy Dunbar, the last remaining member of the Western Port mob, died in the Alfred 
Hospital only six days after Eliza on 5th March 1877. 
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